VETO MESSAGE FROM THE 

GOVERNOR OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

Regarding House Bill 79 of the 

2008 Regular Session

            I, Steven L. Beshear, Governor of the Commonwealth of Kentucky, pursuant to the authority granted under Section 88 of the Kentucky State Constitution, do hereby veto the following:

House Bill 79 of the 2008 Regular Session of the General Assembly in its entirety.

            I am vetoing this bill because it restricts the flexibility of the Transportation Cabinet in an unprecedented manner. State law requires the two year biennial highway construction plan to be included in the General Assembly’s “budget memorandum”. To the best of my knowledge, this is the first time that the General Assembly has placed the biennial highway construction plan in a bill.  Doing so unnecessarily limits the ability of the Transportation Cabinet to make the kind of adjustments that always become necessary when implementing hundreds of road and bridge projects.  That ability has been practiced by the Transportation Cabinet since the inception of the biennial highway construction plan in 1982. Currently, there is no statutory framework for managing project cost overruns for highway construction projects nor is any contained in House Bill 79. Some critical projects may have to sit idle because the actual costs may slightly exceed the amounts set forth in the bill.   The bill also adds the untenable prospect that any changes to the biennial highway construction plan will require amending legislation to accommodate any needed future changes.    Moreover, there are several projects that I deem critical to the overall infrastructure of the Commonwealth that were removed from the biennial highway construction plan that I recommended. Further, to the best of my knowledge, this is the first time the General Assembly has deleted any of the Governor’s recommended projects from the plan. 

            I have directed the Secretary of Transportation to publish a Six-Year Highway Plan as required by the provisions of House Bill 406 that includes all of the projects recommended in my original plan, as well as the proposed projects of the House and Senate, as contemplated by HB 406 HCS and HB 406 SCS to provide maximum flexibility for the maintenance and the construction of the Commonwealth’s transportation infrastructure and to maintain consistency with past practices.

                                                                        This the 28th day of April, 2008

                                                                        ____________________________________

                                                                        Steven L. Beshear, Governor

